
Gunnison City Council Meeting Minutes    
Wednesday, November 2, 2016, 6:00 PM  
Gunnison City Hall, 39 West Center
Gunnison, UT  84634      


                                             
Present:   Mayor Bruce Blackham, Gunnison City Councilmembers:  Robert Andersen, Blake Donaldson, Thayne Carlisle, Andy Hill and Blane Jensen, City Recorder Janell Braithwaite, Police Chief Trent Halliday, City Attorney Mandy Larsen and Fire Chief Jed Hansen
Conducting:  Mayor Bruce Blackham

Invocation:  Councilmember Robert Andersen
Closed Session

Councilmember Hill made the motion to move into closed session pursuant to the Provisions of Section 52-4-5(1) of the Open Meeting Law for the purpose of (a) discussion of the character, professional competence, or physical or mental health of an individual.  Councilmember Jensen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.

6:02 p.m. Closed Session.  Recorder Braithwaite left.
6:10 p.m. Councilmember Carlisle arrived
6:50 p.m.  City Attorney Mandy Larsen left

7:06 p.m. Open Session.  Police Chief Trent Halliday, Chuck Hammond, Megan Hammond and Airport Manager Mel Anderson arrived.

Proposed Approval of New Hangar Construction at the Airport, Chuck Hammond

Councilmember Jensen presented a Google Earth picture on the overhead projector of the airport site, and Chuck Hammond proceeded to explain the proposed placement for the airplane hangar he would like to have built.  The Airport Manager, Mel Anderson, explained the existing area and the hangars that are currently placed at the airport as well as the history of the buildings.  Chuck specified the future construction plans he has proposed for the airport and the expansion he would like to see developed.  Manager Anderson commented on the future expansion plans he has seen that would extend the north side by  2,000 feet.  Councilmember Hill spoke about the plans noting it made sense to place the new hangar in the area described by Chuck, and questioned if there were any reasons why he shouldn't be able to.  There was no rebuttal to this question.  Chuck mentioned Jantz Jensen is just finishing up with his flight school, and will be partnering up with him in some of his future airport expansion plans.  Councilmember Andersen commented  what a boost this could be for the valley in future economic development.  Manager Andersen  informed the Council he was told there was supposed to be a well in the vicinity, and the water rights had been traded  by Salina City at some point for this well to be used at the airport.  Manager Andersen also stated Salina City had given their approval for this hangar to be built, and they didn't have a preference where it was to be built.  Councilmember Jensen messaged Brian Jensen, who is also involved with the airport, and was told by Brian to let Manager Andersen determine where the new hangar could be placed.  
Councilmember Andersen made the motion to approve the construction of a new airplane hangar at the airport by Chuck Hammond based on the lease agreement presented and the placement discussed.  Councilmember Donaldson seconded the motion.  The motion passes with 5-0 vote.
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Proposed Approval of Airport Expenditure for Maintenance Work, UDOT Funding Available ~ Councilmember Andersen
Manager Anderson reviewed the UDOT grant that was currently available noting that Jeff Albrecht from Savage Albrecht Engineering had been working on putting this together.  Manager Anderson reported the runway is a nice runway, is in good shape, and this grant would help with the maintaining of the runway.  He stated it is a $90,000 grant with Salina City and Gunnison City each needing to come up with $5,000 before a scope of work and estimate can be submitted for grant approval.  He stated there should also be some more funding available in 2020 from UDOT for some larger expansion purposes.  Manager Anderson noted he had removed a lot of the weeds from around the landing lights, and Chuck had been spraying to get them cleaned up as well.   Mayor Blackham felt the City had time to review this, and would like to discuss it at a future meeting.

8:40 p.m. Airport Manager Mel Anderson, Chuck Hammond and Megan Hammond left, Chief Jed Hansen arrived.
Proposed Approval of Resolution 2016-13, Amendment to Fee for Fire District Fee

Chief Hansen reviewed the proposed .50¢ increase for the Fire District, and the reasons they had requested the fee increase.  He explained the Sanpete County Commissioners had approved the increase during their meeting yesterday, and the December bill from the Fire District would reflect this increase with the first increased payment due in January.  Recorder Braithwaite noted the resolution had been updated with the information from the Commissioners meeting, and was ready for adoption by the Council.

Councilmember Jensen made the motion to approve Resolution 2016-13, amendment to fee for the Fire District which included a .50¢ increase.  Councilmember Carlisle seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote, and will become effective immediately upon passage.

The Council thanked Chief Hansen for all that the department does, and for all of his hard work.
Proposed Approval of New Part-time Library Employee ~ Councilmember Carlisle

Councilmember Carlisle reported Librarian Childs had recommended the name of Carolyn Donaldson as a part time employee at the library, and he had incorrectly presented the name of Sarah Donaldson at the last meeting and needed to correct that now.

Councilmember Carlisle made the motion to approve Carolyn Donaldson for a part time position in the library.  Councilmember Jensen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.

Recorder Braithwaite remarked that Sarah Donaldson has worked in the library previously, but Librarian Childs may need a little more help in the library now with one of the employees being out for medical reasons.  Chief Halliday explained he had also posted for a School Crossing Guard position as per instructed by the Mayor due to the absence of the same employee who has also been covering this position.  He stated Officer Wimmer would be helping out with the School Crossing Guard position until they are able to fill this position.  The opening closes on the 15th of November, and he is hoping to maybe hire two people and explained the reasons why.

Review CDBG Grant Application Process

Mayor Blackham stated he had attended the required meeting held by Six County in order for the City to be eligible to apply for a 2017 CDBG grant.  He explained that projects such as  infrastructure, sewer, water additions, bathrooms, extensions, etc. were allowable projects, and recommended the Council schedule a public hearing prior to January 31st to gather input for suggested projects.   Mayor Blackham reported the CDBG could fund up to seven projects at $30,000 or may even approve a larger project which would 
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decrease the amount and number of small projects able to be funded.   The public hearing will be scheduled as early as possible.

Discuss and Proposed Approval of Renaming New Culinary Wells

Mayor Blackham reported he would like to see the new wells renamed after some previous Mayors such as Lester Hill, Rodney Anderson or some of our older people, but had run into some resistance in suggesting so.  He questioned if any of the Council would be interested in pursuing this and if not then he wouldn't worry about it.  The Council did not make any comments.

Proposed Approval of Health Insurance Renewal for Employees

Recorder Braithwaite explained she had spoken with all of those full time employees covered by the City's health care coverage, and had received positive feedback from all of them to make the move back to the PEHP coverage.

Councilmember Andersen made the motion to change the City's health insurance coverage to PEHP for the full time employees desiring coverage.  Councilmember Jensen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.
Proposed Approval of City Council Meeting Minutes for Wednesday, October 26, 2016, Open and Closed Session

Councilmember Hill made the motion to approve the City Council meeting minutes for Wednesday, October 26, 2016, Open and Closed Session.  Councilmember Jensen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.
Proposed Approval of Bills and Adjustments

Councilmember Carlisle made the motion to approve the bills and adjustments as presented.  Councilmember Hill seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.

Future Items

G-Hill:  Councilmember Donaldson reported he had spoken with Curtis Anderson again regarding the proposed improvements at the G-Hill.  Curtis had relayed his conversation with Nikki Nelson who races professionally and Nikki's enthusiasm about the possibility of creating some walking and bike paths mentioning she thought the G-Hill was really a little gold mine for the valley.  Councilmember Hill explained he had gotten in touch with Lou Brown at SITLA, and would be meeting with him next week to discuss the proposed improvements on the state land.  Councilmember Jensen remarked that he would like to see this clean up done as a community project, and Chief Halliday reminded the Council that the CUCF Employee Association is always looking for service projects.  Councilmember Hill reported on his visit with Principal Powell who offered the help of the GVHS student body for the G-day project next year as well.  Councilmember Andersen reiterated the fact that the more groups that can be involved, the more pride the people will take in the project.  
Equestrian Park:  The discussion turned to some people who would like to use the horse arena, and Councilmember Donaldson mentioned Supervisor Reber discs the arena about every two weeks to keep it in good shape for those wanting to utilize it.

Main Street Commercial Property: Councilmember Donaldson reported he had received a complaint from a Mr. Perryman who complained about the buildings being demolished on the property the City had just acquired which meant he had lost his privacy wall at the back of his property (the wall was part of the old structures demolished).  After discussing the issue, the Council determined it was the City's property that had been cleaned up, and there wasn't anything  that needed to be replaced or repaired.  
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Councilmember Donaldson turned to the recent bid the City had received for the Anderson property.  The value, amount offered, square footage and frontage was reviewed noting the bid was only for a portion of the property, and the Council was hoping to sell it all in one piece.  After a lengthy discussion it was 
determined Councilmember Donaldson would work as the negotiator between the City and the bidder in trying to come to an agreement regarding the desire of the Council for the future development of this property.
Closed Session

Councilmember Donaldson made the motion to move into closed session pursuant to the Provisions of Section 52-4-5(1) of the Open Meeting Law for the purpose of (a) discussion of the character, professional competence, or physical or mental health of an individual.  Councilmember Carlisle seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.

8:15 p.m. Closed Session.  
8:25 p.m.  Adjourn
___________________________________                                                                                                     
Janell Braithwaite, City Recorder
___________________________________

Bruce A. Blackham, Mayor 
___________________________________

Approval Date

